BOARD OF UTAH STATE PARKS AND RECREATION MEETING 
WASHINGTON COUNTY WATER CONSERVANCY DISTRICT OFFICE
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November 17, 2016
Present:


Jaren Davis


Corey Cram


Doug Thompson

Kevin Christensen

Lesha Coltharp


Claudia Jarrett

Ryan Starks


Kimberly Schappert (via telephone)

Fred Hayes


Jeff Rasmussen

Scott Strong


Wendy Wack

Visitors:


Wayne Monroe


Kristen Comella

Chris Haller

Brody Young
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Bob Murri
______________________________________________________________________________


Chair Jaren Davis welcomed board members and staff to the meeting.  He said they had a good time yesterday.  Chair Davis introduced Brody Young, Assistant Boating Program Coordinator, and Wayne Monroe, Southwest Region Manager.  

Approval of Minutes

Chair Davis asked the board if they have had a chance to review the minutes from the May 19, 2016, board meeting.  Ms. Claudia Jarrett questioned the motion made regarding the upcoming board meeting.  It was explained that we use that language in every meeting in the event we need to start the next meeting with an executive session.  No changes were noted in the minutes; therefore, Chair Davis stated the minutes are approved as written.
Approval of Agenda

Chair Davis reviewed the agenda and noted one change that Mr. Brody Young will be presenting the boating rule information rather than Mr. Ty Hunter.  Chair Davis asked for a motion to approve the agenda with the one noted change.
MR. COREY CRAM MADE A MOTION THAT THE STATE PARKS BOARD APPROVE THE AGENDA AS PRESENTED, WITH THE CHANGE THAT MR. BRODY YOUNG PRESENT THE BOATING RULE INFORMATION.  MR. KEVIN CHRISTENSEN SECONDED THE MOTION AND IT CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

Board Member Reports


Chair Davis asked the board members for their individual reports since the last meeting.

Mr. Corey Cram said he hopes everybody enjoyed the activities yesterday.  He is very proud of the parks and the things that are happening in his area.  Snow Canyon has different resources to show and share.  He is proud of Kristen and feels she has done a great job working with the local politicians.  At Sand Hollow, Park Manager Laura Melling has a lot of activities going on.  Mr. Cram said he has looked at the visitation on the website and the top users for visitation are Dead Horse, Jordanelle, and Sand Hollow.  Some of the other state parks are in close proximity to our population centers.  There is not a lot of real estate at Snow Canyon and it is a big challenge to deal with the locals and also a lot of people coming through there.  It is a regional destination.  He is proud of what is going on there.  At Frontier Homestead, there have been some new additions.  Park Manager Todd Prince does an incredible job working with the community.  He is always impressed with the quality and dedication of our employees and our park managers.
Mr. Doug Thompson said he had one visit to Bear Lake this year.  The people do a great job there.  The new pavilions are very nice and look like they will last a while. They keep improving the way they manage the shoreline and it is very nice to take a family there.

Mr. Kevin Christensen said Palisade is doing great.  Yuba has struggled this year due to the lack of water.  That makes it hard for a state park.  Mr. Cram talked about the water issues and feels like the upcoming year will be a little better.  Piute had the same problem.  

Ms. Claudia Jarrett visited Bear Lake, but she went to the Idaho side.  She was involved with the St. George marathon and said there were some issues in Snow Canyon with getting into the park.  Park Manager Kristen Comella explained the situation and how they dealt with it the way they felt best.  She said it is a spectator destination.  They parked 450 cars this year.  They met with St. George City last year to discuss some options.  Mr. Cram said it is nice to host these events, but it is a huge challenge with the number of people the participants bring with them.  Ms. Jarrett said it is a beautiful place.
Mr. Ryan Starks said at the last meeting, he discussed that Heber Valley was the host site for the Governor’s Conference in September.  This was held in Midway.  They are very grateful for everybody’s support.  They were able to showcase some of the parks.  They held an activity at Jordanelle that went well.  Wasatch Mountain Assistant Manager Drew Patterson was promoted and Steve Garrick took his place. Utah Lake has algae bloom and they are monitoring it.  Mr. Cram said this continues to be a problem in several places in the West.  In Echo Canyon, there is a visitor center that the state has run for a long time and has been vacant for some time.  There is a private group that would like to take this over.  He feels like this will be a great opportunity for State Parks to capitalize on this and get the word out.  He will get with Eugene Swalberg to get some brochures there to promote state parks.
Ms. Lesha Coltharp said they have had some great events.  Paddlefest went great.  The Family Fun Day at Starvation.  The visitor information center at the Field House is an interagency program that is working great.  They will be better prepared for next summer.  She’s happy they were able to have it at the museum.  Ms. Coltharp will be hosting the 2017 Tourism Conference.  They will be doing a lot of activities.  She said the speakers and the venue was great.  She encouraged everybody to attend the 2017 conference.  It will be held September 12-14, 2017.  Director Hayes said we take quite a large group to this conference every year.  He invited the board members to join us.  He said that and the rural summit are the two conferences that he feels are the best.  Ms. Coltharp made a presentation at the Interpretive Training for State Parks.  She said it was nice to meet some of the interpretive staff and they all seem to love their jobs.
Ms. Kimberly Schappert said what she has been noticing is that people from Colorado have been buying State Park annual passes.  She said a lot of people have remarked how great our parks are and they have become destinations for them.  They also remark about how low the fees are.  She wondered if we’ve talked about selling an out-of-state park pass for a little more than the regular annual pass.  It is going to be a challenge to supply the infrastructure that the numbers will require.  She will be going on a field trip with Tim Smith and her trails person to look at the San Rafael Swell for areas to develop bike trails.  She is very excited with the possible expansion in that area.  State Parks worked with SITLA to provide vault toilets and some designated camping areas in Grand County.  There were a lot of tent campers and also RV’s.  The partnership has been really good for that particular area.  The users will be well-served with that improvement.  There was a folk festival in Moab and she tried some food from the food truck that is at Anasazi.  She said the food was really good.  The coffee truck at Dead Horse Point has also been a good thing.  The new parking lot was opened up at the Klondike area with the help of a grant.  They also added a toilet.  That was a great use of the state park funding.

Chair Davis spent from May 18 to July 21 in his home due to the injuries sustained at the last board meeting.  A family friend in his late 50s passed away while he was playing tennis.  He was watching the news and a newscaster had the same thing happen while he was playing pickleball, but he was revived.  Mr. Davis said when he went to the IMC Hospital, he was told over 200 people have passed away in the past year from the same injuries he survived, and 2/3 of the people with these injuries were paralyzed.  He was sitting in the hotel lobby this morning and a woman sat next to him and started crying.  She and her mother were in an automobile accident last night and her mother passed away.  He said when he was thrown from the ATV, he was thinking about how to land.  He said it really makes him sit back and evaluate his life.  Life isn’t about what we make, what we do, it’s about the relationships.  If you are in a circumstance like that, you’re quick to realize that.  He has been more conscientious of relationships.  He thanked Kristen Comella for the wonderful time at Snow Canyon yesterday.  He had the opportunity of riding with Corey Cram yesterday and it was remarkable to see a gentleman that is so kind and compassionate, and so knowledgeable.  He rode down with Ryan and he got to know him a little bit better.  He also had some time with Lesha.  He has enjoyed his seven years on the board, getting to know state parks and he will always treasure the experiences he has had.  He told Director Hayes he is leading an incredible group of people.  He talked about Kristen, but feels the same about Laura Melling.  To be a tiny part of State Parks is so meaningful.  As we go through the agenda today, the decisions we make will be life-long circumstances that benefit people of the state and those that visit from other parts of the world.  Mr. Davis thanked the board member for taking the time to drive to St. George and participate with us.
Director’s Report
Director Fred Hayes thanked Mr. Davis for his comments.  He said we do have the best crew in the world.  They understand the impact they have on people’s lives.  They do it because of they love they have for the resources and the people.

There has never been a better time to be involved in Utah State Parks than right now.  He has been in some capacity with State Parks for about 34 years.  Everything is up—visitation, numbers, and successes.  There are issues that have to be addressed, but attitudes are up.  They are doing more than we should be asking of them and we need to address that.  Southeast Region Manager Tim Smith told Mr. Hayes he is having more fun in his career now than he ever has.

It doesn’t matter what measure of success we use, but we are getting there.  He has talked to our folks about the last 5 years.  We have had to dig out of a huge hole from the budget cuts and the challenges we were faced with.  We came up with a plan and we’re doing it.  It seems that every legislator feels there is an area in their area that would make a great state park.  We are in the middle of a NEPA study with the BLM right now at Goblin Valley.  We just signed a contract to do the same thing at Goosenecks.  Ms. Jarrett mentioned that the new state director of BLM applauded State Parks at their UAC meeting yesterday, over and over.  He said that is good to hear.  Ms. Schappert talked about the San Rafael Swell area.  We are also looking at a piece of land at Bloomington Hills area.  At Willard Bay we had an opportunity to raise the dyke.  We created a pond and will use that as a day use area.  We met at the Butch Cassidy homestead last week.  They are working on a project to create a miniature state park there in Garfield County.  There may be an opportunity for us to do something at Echo Reservoir.  We have told the BOR we may be interested in that if the contract becomes available.  There are opportunities for expansion that do make sense.  Mr. Hayes talked about what the first established state parks were.  He discussed the commission in 1957.  We have been working with Evan Curtis, State Planning Coordinator, to create an evaluation tool.   We know there are great state parks out there.  In the next little while, we will be asking the board to approve a plan to create a multi-tier state park system.  We’d then like to create state recreation areas, which may be along the lines of Piute Reservoir, where we administer some facilities.  We would then like to look at state historic sites.  We would put up signs that interpret the history of the area, but they will not be staffed.  He’s not asking board members to do anything at this time, he just wants them to be aware that it will be coming.

We are going to start with expanding some of our existing state parks.  Some of the parks include Dead Horse, Starvation, and Wasatch Mountain.  We will branch out as the opportunities become available.  We will not be able to compete for general fund money.  This will be something we have to pay for internally.  Mr. Davis asked about passing a motion to request additional general fund money and having the board members lobby with them.  Mr. Hayes said not at this point.
Director Hayes said visitation is up, which carries an impact.  One of the park managers said the cost of operating parks is increasing with the visitation increasing.  Financial Manager Scott Strong in front of interim committee and they started talking about the replacement of aging facilities.  These issues need to be addressed.  We are focused on taking care of the physical assets of the state parks.  We want to serve our customers and we are still focusing on building the business of state parks by offering more.  There are great things happening and more challenges to make sure we can accommodate the increase in visitation.    

Mr. Starks said he would like to see trend lines of the parks, population growth, and also visitation data.  Sand Hollow was the last state park opened and that was in 2003.  Look at the population growth since then.
Deputy Director Jeff Rasmussen said it has been an amazing year.  He said every year we do more.  It comes down to the creativity of the park staff and their dedication.  It also has to do with the good weather last year.  We were concerned about water levels going into the season, but most of our reservoirs were in great shape.  At the last board meeting a presentation was made on Dark Skies.  Since then, two of our parks have been designated as International Dark Skies parks.  They had an event at Dead Horse, with several people in attendance.  They dedicated Goblin Valley in October—there were visitors clear from New Jersey just for that event.  They told the staff they had never seen the Milky Way before.  This is one of the “more” activities that are bringing visitors out.  There are several other parks working on receiving the designation.  
There have been a lot of new activities at parks.  Jordanelle has a new concessionaire providing a floating water park.  Mr. Rasmussen said it is amazing.  He suggested board members get online and google Jordanelle Water Park.  The same guy is meeting with Laura next week to do the same thing at Quail Creek next year.  A couple of years ago a guy came to us and was hoping to open his first floating campground.  He plans on opening the first one at Jordanelle next year.  AT Yuba, a guy has brought in a couple of houseboats and is renovating them into “floating cabins.”  Mr. Rasmussen feels like they will be very popular.  Mr. Rasmussen said the second annual Military Appreciation Day was held this year.  There were a lot of different events held at each park.  The amount of events and variety of events was really cool.  Many of the parks worked with military agencies.  Most parks had 10-30 visitors, but some had 100-200.  Our day use fee was waived that day for all veterans and military personnel.  Our honor passes for disabled veterans began on July 1st.  Most parks have only handed out about three passes.  Our office has issued about 300 of them.  He expects as more become aware of them, more will be issued.  

Mr. Rasmussen said the fire at Antelope Island was an issue in July.  It was scary.  The entire island looked black from I-80.  We were wondering about the animals, the feed, and the facilities.  When all that stuff burned, the island looked like a rock.  The fire went through fast, so it burned the top of the grass.  There were no animal fatalities.  We have been buying seed—about $400,000 worth.  We purchased about 270 tons of hay to supplement the bison over the winter, that’s about 25% of what they need.  We had some parks that suffered from low water.   That had an impact on visitation.  We are hoping for a good water year.
Deer Creek has been designated as a suspect with quagga.  He suspects we will get through the three years of testing.  He feels like we will be back to normal by Summer of 2018.

We have been doing a lot to improve the parks and will continue to do that to manage big events.  The road will be worked on through Snow Canyon.  The Dead Horse Point campground will be bid out in January and hoping to have it completed by summer.  Millsite is scheduled to have the dam raised about 2 feet.  They will start draining it in July of 2017.  Mr. Cram asked about being included in emails that are sent out regarding these types of activities.  He also asked about the 60th Anniversary events.  We have a group working on the Division celebration.  Each park will do their own activities.  

Finance Manager Scott Strong thanked Kristen and for the hike yesterday and Laura for hosting them at Sand Hollow.  He thanked Mr. Cram for the meeting accommodations.  He thanked the board members for their dedication and the expertise they provide.  Mr. Strong shared some financial information.  There was a 35% increase in the last year.  He said it all comes down to the park staff.  Ms. Schappert said to have those kinds of numbers compared to what it’s been since she’s been on the board is unbelievable.  She said it’s unbelievable the success we’ve achieved in a short amount of time.  Mr. Strong agreed and said we don’t think we can surpass those numbers.
Utah State Parks Long Range Plan Presentation

Director Hayes handed out a preliminary draft of the long range plan.  State law requires the board to require the director to administer a long range plan for state parks.  There was a committee established to develop this plan.  He asked board members to read through the values and goals that have been established and tell us what is missing.  He said in the past we’ve done strategic plans and then dictated to staff what their tasks are.  When asked how they’re doing on the tasks, they have forgotten about them.  We have tried to push as many decisions to the park managers as possible.  Park managers may have employees that understand the customer’s needs better than administration.  We are trying to construct a backbone that says what our values are as an organization.   We will ask managers to take the goals and set ongoing objectives for their operation.  What he anticipates is that at some point, managers will go over the document with their staff. They will then set their tasks to reach the goals outlined.  He would like each employee to see how they fit into the big picture.  Each program will be creating plans to be included in this.  Ms. Jarrett asked if this could also be a tool to request additional funding.  Director Hayes said it will.  He says once we implement it, it will be a very powerful tool.  If there are values we have missed, let him know.  We have an intern working on this until the end of the year and hope to have this document finalized by then.  He would like to ask the board for their approval at the February meeting.  Anything you see in the report that you would like to comment on, email Fred.  This is the start of the next long-term plan, which will be ongoing.  We will keep modifying it as we go.  Mr. Starks said he had the opportunity of being a part of the steering committee for this plan.  He said the process was fair and transparent, and a team effort.  
Land and Water Conservation Grant Approval
Director Hayes explained the situation with this—it is an amendment to a grant that has already been approved for Logan City.  During the 2015 grant cycle, Logan City was approved for a grant.  After further review of their application, the city determined they would like to increase their funding amounts so they could fully develop their soccer park.  Due to the significant increase in project funding and development, the Board would need to approve what is essentially a new project.  Utah’s LWCF Program has 2016 funding that is currently unallocated and can be committed to the project due to cities that applied during the 2016 grant cycle either withdrawing their applications for the projects or being ineligible.  Mr. Cram asked about the grants that were either ineligible or withdrawn.  Director Hayes explained the biggest problem is the cities being able to find matching funds.  They are also concerned that the property has to remain recreational property.  Sometimes they apply for a grant and certain portions of their request are ineligible.  
MR. DOUG THOMPSON MADE A MOTION THAT THE STATE PARKS BOARD APPROVE THE LAND AND WATER CONSERVATION GRANT AS PRESENTED.  MR. RYAN STARKS SECONDED THE MOTION AND IT CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

Hunting with Firearms Rule Repeal
Deputy Director Rasmussen presented the Hunting with Firearms Rule repeal request.  He said the rule doesn’t comply with Utah Code as currently written.  The Utah Code will cover the same thing as the rule did.  Each park has its own rules regarding specific hunting restrictions.  
MR. COREY CRAM MADE A MOTION THAT THE STATE PARKS BOARD APPROVE THE REPEAL OF HUNTING WITH FIREARMS RULE R651-614-5, TO INCLUDE RENUMBERING, AS PRESENTED.  MS. LESHA COLTHARP SECONDED THE MOTION AND IT CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

General Closures or Restrictions (Snow Canyon, Jenny’s Canyon) Rule Amendment
Snow Canyon State Park Manager Kristen Comella presented the rule amendment included in the board packet.  She explained the background of the rule.  Ms. Jarrett asked if the numbers of people are up or down, but we ask visitors to stay on the designated trails.  We have a lot of measures in place to protect the tortoise habitat.  Visitation is up, but that won’t have an impact on the tortoise habitat.  Mr. Cram said there is a comprehensive and aggressive effort to manage the habitat and from what he’s seen, there is a good effort to coordinate that.  The Division of Wildlife Resources monitors this every other year.
MR. COREY CRAM MADE A MOTION THAT THE BOARD APPROVE THE AMENDMENT OF R651-633-2 AS PRESENTED AND ALSO THE RE-NUMBERING OF THE RULE C-G.  MS. KIMBERLY SCHAPPERT SECONDED THE MOTION AND IT CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

Director Hayes said when Kristen took over Snow Canyon, there was a lot of community disruption.  We sat down with them and made some concessions and it has not been an easy task.  She has done a phenomenal job in overcoming the history of problems with that park and would like the board to recognize that.  The board applauded her for her work at the park.  Ms. Jarrett asked about her only having three full-time employees and if that is a problem.  Director Hayes said it is a problem and we are trying to work out the best course of action to address that.  Mr. Davis asked about elderly helping out at the parks due to the large community of retired people.  She said they have a strong volunteer presence at the park.  They are a big help with campground operations.  The Friends of Snow Canyon group has also been a huge help.  There are also some volunteers from the community that help, but Ms. Comella explained that volunteers also take a lot of coordination.  
Boating Rule (River Throw Bag in Lieu of Type IV PFD) Repeal
Mr. Brody Young, Assistant Boating Program Coordinator, reviewed the rule and the request to repeal it.  The information is included in the board packet.  
MS. KIMBERLY SCHAPPERT MADE A MOTION THAT THE BOARD APPROVE THE REPEAL OF R651-215-8 AS PRESENTED. MR. KEVIN CHRISTENSEN SECONDED THE MOTION AND IT CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

OHV Use in State Parks Definitions Rule Amendment
Off-Highway Vehicle Program Coordinator Chris Haller reviewed the reason for this amendment request, as included in the board packet.  He was asked about the language in Utah Code 41-22-2(13).  That code defines OHVs.  He reviewed each type of OHV.  
MR. KEVIN CHRISTENSEN MADE A MOTION THAT THE BOARD APPROVE THE AMENDMENT OF R651-411-1 .  MR. RYAN STARKS SECONDED THE MOTION AND IT CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

FY 17 OHV State OHV Grant Approval
Off-Highway Vehicle Program Coordinator Chris Haller reviewed the grant requests that are being recommended by the OHV Advisory Council.  There is one change on the Dove Trail request; that grant request is $30,000.  Director Hayes talked about the Arapeen Trail and how these grants helped to develop this trail system.  The application period is from Feb 15, to May 1, annually.
MR. RYAN STARKS MADE A MOTION THAT THE BOARD APPROVE THE FY 17 OHV STATE GRANTS AS PROPOSED, WITH A REDUCTION IN THE DES BEE DOVE TRAIL TO $30,000.  MR. COREY CRAM SECONDED THE MOTION AND IT CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

Utah State Parks Fee Schedule Discussion


State Parks Finance Manager Scott Strong discussed the funding dilemma State Parks has regarding fixed assets in excess of $200,000,000.  These fixed assets depreciate over time.  We need funding to maintain these.  Replacing assets is incredibly expensive.  This is State Parks 60th anniversary and most of our facilities are 30-40 years old.  We are also concerned about infrastructure.  There are a lot of parks that have asphalt needs and they get extremely expensive.  There are water systems that we maintain and we are starting to look at those and assess them.  We will probably need to replace a few of them.  When the visitation increases, it is hard on our facilities.  We also have variable costs, i.e., paper products.  With increased visitation, it increases seasonal staff, cleaning expenses, trash removal, etc.  When we look at possible solutions, we’ve talked about tapping into the general fund, but that is difficult to do.  That is not something we can depend on, so we need to look at different ways to fund these projects.  We need to operate from the money we generate, so it takes some planning to build up some reserves.  The best way we’ve come up with to generate money to set aside in our reserve fund is to increase fees.  Mr. Strong showed a powerpoint talking about how the division’s fees are established.  The value at state parks is unmatched with friendly staff and clean facilities.  The board is the first stop at approving fee increases and then the legislature will look at our recommendations and then put it into place. It has been over ten years since we’ve increased fees.  He talked about the Division’s fees compared to private business.  There was discussion regarding the yurts and what we charge at Dead Horse Point compared to the Moab Under Canvas tent fee; there is a significant difference.  The yurts are always booked.  Ms. Jarret doesn’t want the board targeting the fee schedule to those that can pay.  Mr. Christensen talked about a discount program for those that can’t afford the fee increase.  The decisions are made at the discretion of the park manager because they know their clientele.  Ms. Schappert noted her feelings on the fees.  She agrees the camping fees should be increased.  She doesn’t understand the reason for the OHV and boating fees not changing.  It was explained that these fees are set by Utah Code.  Mr. Starks said people have been concerned about our golf fees and the private business not being able to compete.  He talked about the dry storage for boats and feels like it may be a good idea to do a boat lottery.  Mr. Strong said the fee increases are not a “tomorrow” thing, that it is a long-term process, i.e., the cap on the annual pass is so we don’t have to go back to the legislature every time we feel like it needs to be changed.  Mr. Cram talked about keeping up with inflation.  There have been discussions regarding the annual pass and we have been looking at other ways, i.e., 10-punch pass or individual park annual passes.  Ms. Jarrett asked about a non-resident annual pass and increasing the price for that.  This is a possibility.  She also asked about the office staff salaries and if they’re paid from the general fund.  Director Hayes explained how it doesn’t all come out of general fund.  Mr. Cram talked about in-state vs. out-of-state fees.  He talked about the quagga mussel situation beginning in another state and then moving into Utah and we’re the ones that have to pay for it.  Mr. Strong said this is a difficult process; we want to be family friendly and affordable.  Ms. Jarrett asked if the fees are posted so people know they are different at each park.  The park fees are listed on each park’s page on our website.  The revenue generated by fees is used for capital and operational expenses.  Ms. Jarrett asked about the pedestrians or bicyclists and why they are being taken off the fee schedule.  It was explained that they are included in the day use or annual pass.  Mr. Cram asked what the duration of this fee schedule will be.  Mr. Strong said he feels like it could be another ten years before this fee schedule would need to be taken before the legislature again.  Director Hayes said the board could approve the fee schedule the way it is now; it will go before the legislature in 2018.  This discussion could be continued at another time if the board isn’t ready to approve it at this point.  Mr. Strong said this was presented to our committee a month ago and they could possibly bring it up during the next legislative session.  Mr. Cram asked Mr. Strong if there was a forecast of the capital and maintenance needs and if these increased fees could cover those.  There is an ongoing list of critical needs, but that is not only infrastructure, that’s everything we can see.  He asked what this plan would produce—Mr. Strong thinks this increase may provide us $1 million per year that would go directly into the capital fund.  Mr. Davis feels like there is “a heck of a lot of money being left on the table.”  The agency cannot argue for anything that is not in the Governor’s budget, but the board members can talk to their legislators about putting it in for the 2017 session.  Mr. Cram feels like the basic day use fee is a little discretionary for the average user.  There are a couple of fees he is not as comfortable with.  Ms. Jarrett said she supports what the Division is doing, but she can’t go to her legislator to ask for their support.  She said it’s all politically driven due to the increases they’ve made in her county.  Mr. Starks feels like this fee schedule is in line with the long-term plan.  Ms. Schappert suggested the fee schedule not say “proposed fees.”  Mr. Cram asked if this would come back to the board for approval if fees change.  Director Hayes said none of us have the desire to separate what staff does and the board does.  We go about our business and do things that we see as administrative.  The board is the policy making entity.  The board could say consider a punch card, a coupon book, etc.  We’ve worked really hard at creating an atmosphere to try things once to see if they work.  If any board members have suggestions, let Fred, Jeff, or Scott know.  Mr. Cram recognized Director Hayes’ success in getting the Division where it’s at and the progress financially.  It has been empowering the staff to be creative and to implement things site-specific to make things happen.  This fee schedule is built on this empowerment.  That difference is site-specific and he feels like the board needs to recognize that and put the trust there.  The only place he has some reservation is the annual pass and some of the camping fees.  Mr. Cram would like to implement this fee schedule with the caveat that the board could further discuss annual pass and camping fees.  He would recommend the staff come back with recommendations at the February meeting, Director Hayes feels like we could ask the park managers where their fees would land if they were given this fee schedule.  Mr. Christensen sees this as giving the parks the opportunity to set market rates.  Ms. Coltharp explained that what has been proposed is “just a cap,” it’s not what will be charged once this schedule is approved.  Ms. Schappert asked about the golf fees and Mr. Strong said we aren’t anywhere close to where we could go on the current cap.  Mr. Strong says because of the questions and concerns that have come up, he doesn’t think the board members should try to get this into the 2017 legislative session.  He can put some projections together with input from staff.  Director Hayes said the board could consider a policy stating the Division can’t raise fees more than a certain percentage.  The board members don’t feel like they should have that much control.  Ms. Coltharp said Mr. Strong put this fee schedule proposal together after doing a lot of research and input from staff.  Mr. Starks said we have two more board meetings before the beginning of the next fiscal year.  He feels like we have time to work through concerns. 
MR. KEVIN CHRISTENSEN MADE A MOTION THAT THE BOARD APPROVE THE UTAH STATE PARKS FEE SCHEDULE AS PROPOSED.  MS. KIMBERLY SCHAPPERT SECONDED IT.  MR. DOUG THOMPSON DOESN’T FEEL IT SHOULD BE APPROVED WITH WORDS “PROPOSED FEES.”  IT WAS AGREED IT SHOULD READ CURRENT LIMIT AND FUTURE LIMIT.  MS. CLAUDIA JARRETT OPPOSED.  SHE TRUSTS THE ABILITY OF THE STAFF, BUT BELIEVES HER RESPONSIBILITY AS A BOARD MEMBER IS TO REALLY LOOK AT THINGS AND MAKE SURE SHE FULLYUNDERSTANDS EXACTLY WHAT SHE’S DOING.  SHE FEELS THIS WAS TOO FAST AND TOO QUICK.  SHE DOESN’T FEEL SHE HAD AN AMPLE OPPORTUNITY TO STUDY THE FEES AND HOW THEY RELATE TO 43 DIFFERENT PARKS.  SHE DOESN’T BELIEVE THE PARKS SHOULD BE MARKET DRIVEN.  THAT GOES AGAINST HER GRAIN RELATIVE TO THE FUNCTION AND PURPOSE OF PARK —THEY ARE PUBLIC, STATE PARKS.  THE MOTION CARRIED.
Mr. Starks asked what needs to be done now to advance this to the legislature quickly.  Mr. Davis was asked to coordinate with Mr. Strong so the board members know what the timeline is and what the process would be.  Director Hayes will get them the link to the committee website.
Other Business and Next Meeting
Chair Davis mentioned 6 years ago in 2 days is the anniversary of Brody Young being in the altercation with a criminal.  Mr. Davis acknowledged Mr. Brody Young and what he’s been through.  He thanked him for being an example.  Director Hayes said the Division’s Employee Development School will be held in St. George February 7 and 8.  Board members are invited to attend this.  The next meeting is scheduled for February 15 and 16, 2017, in Salt Lake. The meetings after that will be May 17 and 18 in the Moab area; August 16 and 17 in the San Pete area; and November 15 and 16 in the Heber area.
Upcoming Board Meeting
MR. COREY CRAM MADE A MOTION THAT THE STATE PARKS BOARD CONVENE INTO A CLOSED SESSION TO START THE NEXT BOARD MEETING FOR THE PURPOSE OF DISCUSSING REAL ESTATE AND CONTRACT STRATEGY AND LITIGATION ISSUES, PURSUANT TO THE CONTRACT EXEMPTION AT UTAH CODE ANNOTATED 52-4-5 (1A).  MR. RYAN STARKS SECONDED THE MOTION AND IT CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. 

MR. COREY CRAM  MADE A MOTION THAT THE MEETING BE ADJOURNED.  MS. LESHA COLTHARP SECONDED THE MOTION AND IT CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

